Virginia Department of Health Public Comment Meeting for Private Wells, Water Supplies, and Recreational Waters
August 29, 2012, Meyera-Oberndorff Library, Virginia Beach, Virginia

The Virginia Department of Health (VDH) sponsored two public meetings in Virginia Beach on August 29th and 30th to collect questions and comments from the public regarding private wells, public water supplies, and recreational waters as these relate to the potential for uranium mining and milling in Virginia.  Notice of the meetings was provided via the Uranium Working Group (UWG) website (http://www.uwg.vi.virginia.gov/index.shtml), and the Commonwealth Calendar. 

The third public meeting regarding private wells, water supply and recreational water use was held at the Meyera-Oberndorff Library, 4100 Virginia Beach Blvd, Virginia Beach on August 29th from 6:00 until 8:00 P.M.  All interested parties were invited to speak after signing up.  Approximately 50 members of the public attended the meeting, and 10 individuals made public comment.  At the subsequent day-long meeting on August 30th, VDH invited interested parties to participate in a facilitated full-day discussion of concerns and comments identified during the evening meeting the previous day as well as any other concerns to be shared by the participants.  The second meeting was held at the Virginia Beach Public Health Building, 4452 Corporation Lane, Virginia Beach, Virginia. Those interested in participating in the day-long session on August 30th were required to register in advance.  Participation was to be limited to 20 persons chosen at random from those who registered.  However, only 16 persons registered to participate so all were invited to attend; 12 of those persons selected participated in the meeting.  Four individuals did not present themselves for participation on the day of the meeting.

The objective of both public meetings was to gather questions and comments from the public on behalf of the UWG regarding potential impacts to private wells, public water supplies, and recreational waters from uranium mining and milling should the current moratorium on uranium mining and milling be lifted. Questions and concerns identified in these meetings will be incorporated into the ongoing study being conducted by the UWG. 

VDH asked participants to consider the following questions:

1. What are the public’s concerns related to the impact of uranium mining and milling on water quality and quantity of private wells?

2. What are the public’s concerns related to the impact of uranium mining and milling on recreational use of surface water?

3. What role should VDH play in assuring that public health is protected in regard to private wells and recreational water use in regard to uranium mining and milling?

4. What safeguards should be in place to protect private wells and recreational water?

The following is a summary of the comments received during the public comment meeting on August 29, 2012. The order of the subjects does not indicate priority, but is the order in which concerns were expressed by the speakers and later grouped to facilitate discussions for the meeting on  Please note that the statements of the participants are statements of opinion rather than fact and have not been assessed for veracity. August 30th. 
Risk Comments, Concerns, and Questions
Several speakers expressed general opposition to lifting the moratorium and offered general concerns that the considerable risks from mining and milling activities are too great.   One speaker gave an example of a past disaster at Church Rock, New Mexico to state that the risk to the public and the environment are “not worth it.”  One speaker stated that many people eat fish from the rivers, streams, and other water bodies and wondered about the direct health effects of eating fish from contaminated waters.  Another speaker commented that her family farm is within 5 miles of the Coles Hill site, identified many surface water sources both on and off her property and said that many types of livestock drink from the private ponds on their property.  She expressed concerns about contamination in surface waters, the associated effects on her livestock and to wildlife, such as geese moving among surface water sources that may be contaminated.  Several participants questioned the risk to the aquifer from exploratory drilling.  One stated that exploratory drilling in Wisconsin and at Coles Hill did cause contamination.  Another speaker questioned what is known about the chemistry and makeup of uranium mill tailings and the direct impacts to human health. 
Water Quality Comments, Concerns, and Questions

Many participants commented on the reliance on their wells as a water source for domestic and other uses and their belief that the Commonwealth needs to ensure continued quality of the water.  One participant stated concerns about not only uranium in water, but also in the decay products of uranium.  One speaker expressed concern about use of water from Lake Gaston as a municipal water source and the potential that downstream contamination would render it an unacceptable source of water.  One written comment was submitted regarding potential contamination of Lake Gaston and its role as a public water supply for Virginia Beach residents. 
Baseline Testing and Monitoring Comments, Concerns, and Questions
Many comments were shared about the necessity of monitoring.  One speaker noted that any uranium mining and milling operation will need to be monitored and less than 1% of the Commonwealth’s current budget is spent on inspection and monitoring.  He stated that the Commonwealth is not prepared to assume the responsibilities required by a uranium program. One participant questioned whether all the decay products of uranium mining and milling that should be monitored had been identified and will be monitored.  He further stated his concerns about the decay products of uranium to human health and stated that Virginia has no epidemiological baseline to determine future effects. 
One speaker encouraged VDH to expand its current outreach for water testing regardless of the decision on the moratorium.  She suggested that testing be tailored to local contaminants of concern, and to the land and water uses in the area.

Operational Comments, Concerns, and Questions
One participant shared her understanding of the proposed operations at Coles Hill and stated that she was particularly concerned about siting of the proposed 40 acres of tailings ponds, which she believed would have a tendency to overflow in heavy precipitation.  She also stated concern about the plan to place the tailings back in mine and questioned what will happen when the tailings come in contact with groundwater.  One speaker suggested that the UWG should evaluate the impacts from existing and closed uranium mining and milling operations to build a body of knowledge about operational concerns and potential problems. 
Catastrophic Events and Operational Failures Comments, Concerns, and Questions
Several speakers alluded to the amount of precipitation in Virginia and their belief that runoff from storms and hurricanes would be problematic.  One speaker provided an example in Australia where tailings ponds overflowed and stated further that the numerous streams in the Coles Hill area, where the tailings ponds are proposed to be located, flood routinely. 

Economic Comments, Concerns, and Questions

The cost of several aspects of uranium mining and milling were addressed by several speakers. One speaker referenced the Chmura Report and wondered who would pay for any disaster that occurs.  One participant stated that Coles Hill is not a remote area and there are residents within ½ mile of the proposed mine and mill site.  She stated that she believes contamination may force residents in the area of Coles Hill to relocate and wondered who would bear the cost.  One speaker asked who would pay for the cost of retrofitting public water systems to deal with contamination.  This speaker referenced the efforts to enhance and protect the Roanoke River Basin, to promote tourism in the area, to develop a hiking and biking corridor from the Blue Ridge Mountains to the Outer Banks, and the notion that tourism would be negatively impacted by uranium mining and milling.  
Hydrology and Geology Comments, Concerns, and Questions

One speaker stated that the groundwater in the Coles Hill area is “young” and vulnerable.  The comment was also made that there are over 1,400 ponds in Pittsylvania County.  Another speaker stated that there are reports from Charles Devine [former District Health Director] available on water quality impact of exploratory drilling on one local resident’s well in the area of Cole’s Hill.  This speaker encouraged VDH to locate and evaluate these reports.  Further, this participant encouraged VDH to provide research into the effects of exploratory drilling. 
Other General Comments, Concerns, and Questions 
One speaker presented information on the concept of nuclear fusion and stated that once this becomes a working process, there will be no need for all the problems of nuclear fission.  This speaker believes that the price of uranium will drop to zero and all the problems created by uranium mining and milling will have been for nothing. 

Written Comments

Additional written comments from participants were collected during this public meeting.  The following is a summary of those comments received, and a scanned copy of those comments is attached.

· “What guarantee do we have that the water from Lake Gaston can be treated and be safe in the event of contamination?”

· “Keep The Ban” a campaign created to maintain the existing ban on uranium mining in Virginia presented a list of “government entities that have taken action related to keeping the ban.” 

· An individual submitted a poem entitled “They Lied”

· An individual submitted a short essay entitled “Ultimatum to they Who Now Rule America” 

· Several schematics regarding the mining and milling process and its risks as well as the risk of radiation exposure were submitted. 

· An individual submitted an open letter to the Uranium Working Group regarding the sensitivities of agricultural and dairy farming in close proximity to a uranium mill or mine. 
Conclusion and Next Steps
At the conclusion of the meeting, Dr. Maureen Dempsey, Chief Deputy Commissioner for Public Health, encouraged participants to continue to ask questions and make comments though mail or through the UWG website. Dr. Dempsey notified the attendees about the facilitated session the following day.  Further, she told the participants that an additional meeting would be conducted in Chatham on September 17th at the Agricultural Center where VDH will present it’s findings from the Public Meetings for Private Wells, Water Supplies, and Recreational Waters and offer an opportunity for further public comment.  Dr. Dempsey closed by thanking the participants for their attendance and comments. 

The comments, concerns, and questions captured during the meeting were used by the facilitator to further discussion at the day-long meeting in Virginia Beach the following day. 
